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Arizona Nevada Academy of Science

Board of Governors Meeting

January 7, 2006

University of Arizona
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As of January 31, 2006, Peter Ffolliott had received 11 votes to approve items that required a vote of the Board of Governers. All of those items have been marked as approved in the minutes that follow.

Present:  Peter F. Ffolliott, President; Owen Davis, Past President; Carleton “Buck” Jones, President Elect; Aregai Tecle, Director Northern Arizona; Karen Conzelman, Treasurer; Ingrid Novodvorsky, Membership Secretary 

Call to order:  Meeting called to order at 11:32 am.

Note:  Since a quorum was not present, items requiring a vote of the Board of Governors were moved and seconded, and Peter will send out a request for an e-mail vote.

Approval of Minutes:  Owen moved/Buck seconded that we approve the minutes of October 22, 2005 meeting. Motion approved.
Old Business

Membership Secretary Report 

Ingrid distributed and provided an overview of report. 

Buck suggested that we list institutional subscribers on website so that authors know where their articles will be available. Owen expressed concern about doing this without asking institutions first. The Board approved this action. Ingrid will then survey current institutional members to check if any object to being so listed. [ACTION]
Only 15 of the 2005 members are from Nevada; board members expressed concern about this, given that we are ANAS. Should we try to increase Nevada membership or change by-laws to eliminate Nevada? Pete appointed committee of Aregai Tecle, Kathy Lauckner, and Patrina McCarty-Puhl to explore options regarding Nevada membership. [ACTION]
Can we get JANAS indexed in PubMed? Would this help increase membership? Buck will check on this and report at next meeting. . [ACTION]
Peter moved/Owen seconded acceptance of Membership Secretary Report; motion approved.

JANAS issues 
The costs of “typing” have essentially doubled to ~$1200/issue. Issue 38(2) wasn’t published in 2005, so we are still behind in publication schedule; we will probably catch up in 2009. Currently, 38(2) is almost ready to publish, and Aregai expects to be able to publish a special hydrology issue this year. Tony notified Owen that he was stepping down as editor; Owen contacted members of Editorial Board about accepting this role; Perry Baker agreed to “think about it.” Owen also shared the news that Les Landrum has withdrawn all future Floral issues from publication in JANAS and has set up his own on-line journal. He contacted the JANAS editor, Tony Brazel, regarding this decision, but Tony did not relay the information to the Board of Governors.

Owen distributed a proposal to re-structure the editor role into Managing Editor, Production Editor, and Circulation Editor. Perry has agreed to serve as Managing Editor, but will give up role of Permanent Secretary. Owen also reminded the board of the need to use members of current editorial board as reviewers of submitted articles. The editorial board will need to be re-constituted to be of more use to the Managing Editor. Karen suggested that we write descriptions for the positions of Production and Circulation Editors, and add these to the By-Laws. Owen and Ingrid will write these descriptions and circulate them to the Board for approval. Now that we have essentially eliminated production costs, Owen will sign contract for BioOne and electronic access for all members. [ACTION] These changes in editorial positions will take effect for 39(1), so we’ll have to pay production costs for 38(2), since it is almost ready to publish. Buck agreed to work with Perry on Editor/Permanent Secretary jobs to ease transition. [ACTION]
Owen presented issue of what to do with back issues of JANAS, which are now at ASU. He suggested that we move them down here and try to distribute them to libraries and the annual meeting, or donate them to the AZ Historical Society. Buck will contact Randy Nydam about this again. We discussed setting up a display of JANAS copies at Annual Meeting and inviting attendees to take them. Buck will contact current board members to ask who would like to have some sets for their personal libraries; he is willing to take five sets to store. [ACTION]
Membership issues

Owen suggested that all members, including emeritus and life members, receive electronic access. Any member who wishes paper copies of JANAS will need to pay an additional fee. The fee for paper copies for individual members will be $10, beginning in 2007. Ingrid will mail renewal notices to dues-paying members and notices to emeritus members in August with this information; it will also be announced in the Newsletter. Institutional subscriptions will still be $40 for domestic and $50 for international subscribers.

Ingrid moved and Owen seconded these proposals for 2007 dues and subscription rates; motion approved.

Peter raised the question of whether the membership rates should be increased. Aregai spoke in favor of an increase, given that we provide 2-3 issues of the journal each year. The board agreed to table this issue until we see the financial impact of many of the upcoming changes.

Annual Meeting

Owen reviewed projected costs for meeting and plans for events to celebrate 50th anniversary of ANAS. 

Here appended:

ANAS FIFTIETH ANNIVERSARY ANNUAL MEETING

University of Arizona, April 7 & 8 2006

· Announce publication of “Natural Environments of Arizona” University of Arizona Press

· Write paper in JANAS on History of ANAS
Friday, April 7 5:00 Dinner honoring Founding Members 

(Rincon Room [NC] SU $15/plate)

Contacting from Membership Directory


Support for their Luncheon



College of Science, College of Agriculture


Post-Luncheon Campus Tour  6:30


Krutch Garden 6:30-7:00 Libby Davison

Tree Ring Lab 7:00-8:00 Rex Adams
Friday, April 8 Meeting Rooms


Harvill Building [NC]


Atrium (coffee breaks & poster session)



http://www.union.arizona.edu/cgi-bin/WebObjects/Catering.woa/wa/default


AM
Coffee $32/gal serves 32 ($1.50 ea) 
$150 (enough for 150) 

Doughnuts $9/dz ($0.75 ea) 

$125 (enough for 150)


PM
Assorted Juices ($1.75 ea)

$87.5 (enough for 50)

Business Luncheon
(Tucson or Catalina Room [NC]  SU $13/plate)
Session Prizes for best paper


Each Session will award Prize 


Co-meeting of Geography session with 
American Society for Photogrammetry & Remote Sensing (ASPRS)  SW Region
COSTS


Lunch 

$13.00 / ea


Coffee Breaks
$  4.00 / ea


Proceedings vol. 
$  3.40 / ea
($512/150 ‘03 meeting) 


Misc. Awards
 
$  2.27 / ea
($340/150 ‘03 meeting)





$22.67 / ea

REGISTRATION FEES:

Early Registration 

Member $35.00 

Non member  $45.00 

Student- Member $15.00 

Student- Non member $20.00  
Status of Book

Pete reported that they are still waiting for some reviews of Natural Environments of Arizona. The plan is for a brochure advertising the book to be available at the Annual Meeting. Peter needs to write the preface, which will tie the book to ANAS. Royalties will be sent to ANAS, possibly for student scholarships.

Treasurer’s Report

Karen reviewed the 2005 report and proposed 2006 budget, which shows deficit; she commented that this is not likely to exist at the end of 2006, as she had to estimate some expenses. Ingrid asked if we will continue to assess page charges with publication via BioOne; Karen suggested that we continue to do this, as a way of offsetting BioOne charges. Pete moved/Aregai seconded that we approve the Treasurer’s Report and 2006 budget; motion approved.

Scholarship Update

Aregai reported that we had five applicants and four scholarships were awarded (2 from UA, 1 from Midwestern, 1 from ASU) in the fall. He distributed a suggested new application form and reviewed suggested changes. Board members discussed how to skirt problems with institutions requiring overhead costs to be taken from award. The board directed Karen to pay the ASU student’s advisor directly since ASU is balking at not receiving indirect costs, and adding language about these funds not going to overhead in the application for the future. Peter moved/Aregai seconded approval of changes; motion approved.
Regional Director Reports

Aregai is working on recruiting new members in northern Arizona; he suggested we send e-mails to dept. chairs to announce existence of ANAS. Peter and Karen suggested that this recruiting would be a good role for Regional Directors and a good use for back issues of JANAS. No reports were available from other directors.

Science Olympiad

The state tournament is March 4 at GCC; currently 25 teams are planning to come. Sponsorship from SRP will provide T-shirts to students, coaches, and supervisors. Karen needs volunteer supervisors, donated raffle prizes, and donated scholarship money or awards. 
Permanent Secretary Report

Perry was ill and couldn’t attend; he will send in his report. [ACTION]
New Business

Proposed Webmaster

Owen distributed proposed by-laws changes to include an ANAS webmaster; Buck moved/Peter seconded approval; motion approved. 

Karen suggested that we utilize expertise of past Presidents by creating a new position of Director at Large/Ad Hoc Board Member. The Board instead suggested a change to allow proxy voting; Owen will add this language to proposed Bylaws changes. [ACTION]
Newsletter Editor

Kathy seems to be over-extended and Owen has ended up creating the last few newsletters. Peter will call Kathy to ask her if she still has time to do the Newsletter, because board is concerned that she hadn’t been publishing newsletters in a timely fashion, and ask if she wishes to be replaced.

Status of Papers for Annual Meeting

Florence will send out a memo to Section Chairs about Annual Meeting soon. Karen suggested that we send meeting registration forms directly to all current members, highlighting this as the 50th Anniversary Annual Meeting. Ingrid will print copies of registration forms and do mailing; Owen will design some splashy insert for the mailing.  [ACTION]
Upcoming SWARM Meeting

A joint meeting of ANAS and SWARM is planned for 2009; Buck agreed to host at Midwestern, in the new conference center. Owen will send the details of meeting requirements to Buck. 

Note that the 2007 venue was omitted; since the meeting, Ffolliott has asked Tecle to host it at Flagstaff. No response at this writing.

[ACTION]
Election of Officers

The election committee is Owen and Regional Directors; at the April business meeting, members asked to vote on slate. As of that meeting, Buck will become President and Peter will become Past-President. Karen and Ingrid agreed to remain in their offices. Owen will contact other officers about their willingness to continue in their offices. The Board discussed possible nominees for president elect; Owen will contact possible nominees. [ACTION]
Patron Membership Application from Southern Nevada Grotto

Ingrid summarized the application letter. Karen moved/Owen seconded to accept their application; motion approved. Once approved, Ingrid will send the organization a letter accepting their application. [ACTION]
Next Board Meeting

April 7, 2006 at 3:30 pm; before Friday night reception; possibly in Bio Science East at UA.

Adjournment:  Meeting adjourned at 2:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Ingrid Novodvorsky
Membership Secretary

